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As usual, the ABA was enjoyable and 
exhausting. I spent most of my time 
meeting with publishers, editors, and 
bookstore people, while Carolyn went up 
and down the aisles collecting cata
logues and freebies while trying to 
sell ads to publicity people. The 
convention is getting more and more 
like the Frankfurt Book Fair. I was 
able to talk to various French, German, 
and English publishers without having 
to go all the way to Europe. ABA has 
certainly become the spring rights fair 
and may even supplant Frankfurt as far 
as rights in English-language books go. 
CHESLEY BONESTELL

I never met Chesley Bonestell, and 
it’s hard to feel anything but awe for 
somebody dying at 98 while still alert 
and working, but writing Bonestell's 
obituary did affect me in another way. 
Bonestell, Heinlein, Clarke, and others 
in and out of the sf field were in the 
right place at the right time and able 
to influence the right generation. 
They were proselytizing space travel 
not as a far-future fantasy, but as a 
reachable goal during the lifetime of 
their readers. Bonestell's paintings, 
Heinlein's juveniles, their wonderful 
collaboration on DESTINATION MOON, and 
Clarke's early novels PRELUDE TO SPACE 
and THE SANDS OF MARS all said "these 
things are possible and you can do 
them." They affected me and are re
sponsible for my choice of Physics and 
Engineering in college. They sent many 
others into what would eventually be 
the modern space program. I don't 
think the present technological level 
in space would have existed without 
them. The number of scientists and 
engineers I went to school with or have 
met, who have fond memories of the sf 
they read in the late forties and early 
fifties, is astounding.

The forgotten man involved in this 
was Willy Ley. He wrote not only THE 
CONQUEST OF SPACE but the best popular 
science text on astronautics -- ROCK
ETS, MISSILES, AND SPACE TRAVEL. Writ
ing the Bonestell obituary got me 
thinking about "Uncle Willy" again, as

he was affectionately known around sf 
conventions. He died a few short weeks 
before the first moon landing and is 
now mostly forgotten. Not quite, 
though. He has a small crater on the 
moon named after him, and I have no 
doubt Heinlein, Bonestell, and Clarke 
will be similarly honored one day. How 
about the first three cities on the 
moon? Bradbury, of course, belongs on 
Mars.
NEW EMPLOYEE, BUT HELP STILL WANTED

We have a new employee working with 
us as editorial trainee. She is Pamela 
Troy, 27, and she moved here recently 
from Pittsburgh PA. She has an MFA in 
creative writing from the University of 
North Carolina, and grew up in New 
Orleans. Welcome aboard!

We're still looking for another en
try-level employee who wants to work in 
publishing. Pay is $5.00 per hour plus 
benefits. You must be able to drive, 
type, and operate a computer. Call or 
write us.
MAILING PROBLEMS

We've been getting an incredible 
number of complaints about sea mail 
subscriptions going astray. A few have 
been our fault —  addresses garbled or 
entered wrong in the computer. We've 
corrected these and sent off replace
ments via air mail. Most are post 
office problems which we can't fix. 
The addresses are right, we're mailing 
them every month, but nothing shows up 
on the other end and nothing is re
turned. Australia is particularly bad. 
We've also been caught in some European 
postal strikes. The Italian post of
fice is awful, etc. On the whole, mail 
delivery is worse now (even here in the 
U.S. with supposedly the best system) 
than it has ever been. We'll keep 
trying to improve things, we don't 
ignore letters of complaint, we send 
out replacement issues when we can, but 
there is not much more we can do.

One problem of ours. We've been 
short-handed and book orders have not 
been filled since late April. We're 
also way behind on correspondence, etc.
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